1

  NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH NEWS
4 September 2020
Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz.  Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
NEW PRIZE HONOURS LAURA SOLOMON’S MEMORY
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Laura Solomon, a prolific writer and a member of Top of the South branch, died from a brain tumour in February last year. A bequest from her estate sees a new annual literary prize, the NZSA Laura Solomon Cuba Press Prize, being launched this month. The recipient will receive a cash award as an advance and a publishing contract with Cuba St Press, based in Wellington. It was Laura’s wish that the award be given to new writing with ‘a unique and original vision.’

There is more information about the prize in the Spring 2020 issue of NZ Author, from which this biography, written by Tina Shaw, is taken: 

LAURA SOLOMON 28 June 1974 – 18 February 2019

Laura Solomon was an award-winning novelist, playwright, poet and software developer. She first came to attention with the publication of Black Light (Tandem Press, 1996). She was 21, and had been writing seriously since her teens. She graduated with a Bachelor of Arts degree from University of Otago, then moved to Wellington in 1996 where she wrote her second novel Nothing Lasting and gained an Honours in English at Victoria University of Wellington. 

Laura moved to London where she wrote An Imitation of Life and Alternative Medicine. She completed an MSc in Computer Science at Birkbeck College at the University of London in 2003. She travelled internationally for her work in IT, including working in Norway for FAST Search and Transfer, now owned by Microsoft. 

In 2007, Laura returned to New Zealand to live in Nelson. She continued to write and recent fiction was published overseas in Hong Kong and Britain. Laura’s novella Instant Messages (2009) jointly won the inaugural Proverse Prize for Fiction in Hong Kong and was shortlisted for the Virginia Prize in the UK. In 2011, her debut collection of poetry In Vitro was published by HeadworX. The second edition of In Vitro and a second collection of her poetry, Freda Kahlo’s Cry and Other Poems have also been published by Proverse. 

For those of us who knew her, Laura was an inspiration. She was passionate about her writing, and her output was remarkable. Laura passed away while staying in Hokitika, overlooking the sea, and doing what she loved best: writing. ‘It’s important to feel comfortable where you live,’ she told me, ‘to avoid getting stuck in a rut or pigeonholed, and to keep moving forward.’ Laura’s first two novels are available as free downloads on www.laurasolomon.co.nz 

The inaugural NZSA Laura Solomon Cuba Press Prize is being launched this month. More information will follow shortly.
2020 NELSON ARTS FESTIVAL PROGRAMME NOW AVAILABLE

Working with the local arts and events community, the 2020 Nelson Arts Festival takes place under the banner of Ngā Toi Huatau – The Seasonal Arts, with a series of events ‘sprinkled’ throughout the month of October.

For the first time in many years, the Festival will happen mostly in the inner city rather than at Founders Heritage Park. The literary events involve a number of Top of the South branch members: Rachael Craw, Christine Leunens, Brin Murray, Robyn Prokop, Ian Trafford and Dana Wensley, as well as Kerry Sunderland, who coordinates the Pukapuka Talks (formerly the Readers & Writers Programme).

Two special events are taking place in association with New Zealand Society of Authors (NZSA) – ‘Fleeing to Freedom’, a conversation with Behrouz Boochani and Golriz Ghahraman; and a writing workshop with NZSA President Mandy Hager, which gives a discounted ticket price to NZSA members. 

Fleeing to Freedom

Friday 23 October, 5.30 pm, Old St John’s, 320 Hardy Street, Nelson.

Behrouz Boochani’s and Golriz Ghahraman’s refugee stories shine a devastating light on the fates of so many people, as borders close around the world. This is the first time they appear together to discuss their books –Boochani’s No Friend but the Mountains: Writing from Manus Prison and Ghahraman’s Know Your Place.
In 2013, Kurdish journalist Behrouz Boochani sought asylum in Australia but was instead illegally imprisoned in the country’s most notorious detention centre on Manus Island. This book is the result. Boochani spent nearly five years typing passages of this book one text at a time from a secret mobile phone in prison. Compiled and translated from Farsi, they form an incredible story of how, escaping political persecution in Iran, he ended up trapped as a stateless person.  
When she was just nine, Golriz Ghahraman and her parents were forced to flee their home in Iran. After a terrifying and uncertain journey, they landed in Auckland where they were able to seek asylum and – ultimately – create a new life. In her open and intimate account, Ghahraman talks about making a home in Aotearoa New Zealand, her work as a human rights lawyer, her United Nations missions, and how she became the first refugee to be elected to the New Zealand Parliament. In her final chapter, she writes about welcoming Behrouz Boochani to New Zealand, where he became a free man for the first time in six years.  
Pay what you can; the suggestion is that unwaged pay $8, those who earn minimum wage pay $12, and those who receive an above average salary pay $16. This event is presented in association with the NZSA PEN (NZ) and Multicultural Nelson Tasman. 
Two-hour workshop with award-winning author Mandy Hager
Sunday 25 October, 10.30 am – 12.30 pm, Suter Gallery, 208 Bridge St, Nelson.

Tickets $25 for NZSA members, $45 for non-members.

Mandy Hager is a multi-award winning writer of fiction for young adults. In 2019 she was awarded the Margaret Mahy Medal for life-time achievement and a distinguished contribution to New Zealand’s literature for young people. 
In this workshop, you will get the chance to learn more about and experiment with character, voice and story structure: Learn how to find your character’s unique voice, and how character, voice and theme are intrinsically intertwined. The workshop will include a mix of instruction and writing exercises. 
This is a unique opportunity to learn from one of New Zealand’s most acclaimed YA writers. Mandy has won the LIANZA Book Awards for Young Adult fiction three times, the NZ Post Children’s Book Awards for YA fiction, an Honour Award in the 1996 AIM Children’s Book Awards, Golden Wings Excellence Award, Golden Wings Award and six Notable Book Awards. 
To find out more about all literary events and to book tickets, go to: https://www.nelsonartsfestival.nz/events/category/writers/
KISS ME HARDY ISSUE 4  SUBMISSIONS CLOSE SOON
This is a reminder that submissions to this year's edition of kiss me hardy, the Nelson-based platform for creative writing, experimental literature and visual arts are due by midnight on Monday 7 September.

Due to a technical glitch: If you have already submitted, please kindly resubmit. There was a gremlin at large who deactivated our operational email. The email address has now been updated and works!
This year, for the first time, there is a theme; what does  ‘home’ mean to you –  is it a place, a person, a time, memories, emotions, a state of mind, a spiritual place, turangawaewae or a connection to tangata whenua?

To submit, go to: https://kissmehardy.co.nz/submissions/
TOP WRITERS RADIO SHOW 
The Top Writers Radio Show is in its fifth season on Fresh FM Radio. The six programmes go out fortnightly, being first broadcast on Saturday at 4 pm and then the following Tuesday at 1 pm. Each programme features Gaelynne Pound interviewing a local  writer, covering their influences, style, writing tips, future projects, and some music that has inspired or influenced them. 
The next programme on 12 & 15 September will feature Robyn Prokop on her two recently published books: Taelstone, Book 1 in the Stones of Azuri series, which was awarded a Bronze Medal at the 2019 Wishing Shelf Book Awards; and Dozer the Fire Cat, a finalist at this year’s NZ Book Awards for Children and Young Adults. Read more about Robyn here:  http://www.topwriters.co.nz/robyn-prokop.html
The second programme on 29 August featured Chris Stuart on her debut novel, For Reasons of Their Own, while the first programme on 15 August featured Carol Don Ercolano talking about her poetry and her children’s books. These interviews, along with those from previous years, can be listened to here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/radio-show.html
The programme on 26 & 29 September will feature Dana Wensley talking about PEN (NZ) and its advocacy for freedom of expression.

Other dates are 10 & 13 October, and 24 & 27 October. The names of the writers being interviewed will be confirmed. All programmes will be available as podcasts to download from the Top of the South branch website (see above). 

Fresh FM is a Community Access radio station which can be heard on 104.8 in Nelson-Tasman, 95.0 in Takaka and 88.9 in Blenheim. It also operates in the inner Nelson City area on 107.2.

TALKS BY BLACKBALL WRITER IN RESIDENCE

The inaugural Blackball Writer in Residence is Christchurch writer and historian Stevan Eldrid-Grigg. His project is to write the final draft of a memoir called Grey Green Rain based on the first six years of his life, which were spent in Blackball. 

While in residence, Stevan will give three public talks on the topic of memoir:

Friday 4 September, 5 pm Red Books, Greymouth / Mawhera

Wednesday 9 September, 5.30 pm, Westland District Library, Hokitika

Thursday 10 September, 7 pm, Buller District Library, Westport

On Friday 11September, 7.30 pm, Stevan will give a public reading from the memoir he has been working on, at The Blackball Inn and Café.

On Wednesday 9 September he will be taking a workshop with senior primary students with a keen interest in writing at Karoro School Library, 9.30 am –12.30 pm.

All events are free, but a koha will be appreciated.

Enquiries to wkcultur@gmail.com or text 0211063669.

MAWHERA WRITERS (GREYMOUTH)

This group welcomes writers of all genres to write together, get feedback on their work, and to discuss all things ‘writing’ in a respectful, encouraging environment. Don't worry about your level of experience – everyone is welcome! The group meets on the first Sunday of each month, 11 am – 1 pm, at CoRe (New Coaster’s Office), 38 Albert Street, Greymouth. Gold coin donation for venue appreciated. Their next meeting will be on Sunday 6 September. Contact Katrina Brown at kbtaiwan@gmail.com for more details and to go on the group mailing list. Follow them on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/groups/mawherawriters/ 

to find and share writing-related updates and discussion relevant to the group.
WRITERS OF PICTON

The next meeting of Writers of Picton will be on Monday 7 September, 1.30 am at the Picton Library.  The suggested writing topic is 200 - 400 words on ‘Guilty as charged’. 

The group meets on the first Monday of the month, but meeting times and venues can vary. If you are interested, contact Peter and Irene Thomas on 03-573-5501 or 027 2493146 for more information.

STEMWRITERS GROUP AT NELSON LIBRARY

STEMWriters is a small group with widely varying interests in writing, from short fiction to social commentary, social history and poetry. They meet on the second and fourth Tuesday of each month at 1 pm at the Elma Turner Library in Nelson. The next meeting will be on 8 & 22 September. For more information contact  Alyson Baker at 03-546 0416 or alyson.baker@ncc.govt.nz
AUTHOR TALK IN NELSON: CHRIS STUART
Everyone is welcome to Page & Blackmore Booksellers on Thursday 10 September, 5 pm, when Chris Stuart will be talking about her debut novel, For Reasons of their Own, a crime thriller.

Can the past ever be left behind? Ask a flawed detective, a former refugee and a government desperate to misuse a dead body to reshape Australia’s security policy.
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Melbourne is a city on the brink, from arson fed bush fires, to searing heat waves and the potential threat of terrorism.  Detective Inspector Robbie Gray, falling foul of police bureaucracy, gets called to a body found lying in a rural swamp. When the nationality of the victim is revealed, ASIO take over her investigation and she is sidelined. Convinced they are misinterpreting the evidence, along with a disenfranchised Aboriginal policeman, she secretly digs for the truth and discovers an entirely different motive, one which transcends international borders and exposes corruption in the humanitarian world.  When the killer is arrested, DI Robbie Gray realises that the past contains only hurt and pain and she asks herself whether in certain circumstances, murder may well be justified. 

For Reasons of their Own is the first in a planned series featuring DI Robbie Gray. Copies will be available for sale at the talk. Learn more about Chris and her writing here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/chris-stuart.html
AUTHOR TALK IN NELSON: DR TERRENCE LOOMIS

Dr Terrence Loomis will be discussing his book The Predatory Delay Diaries on Thursday 10 September, 7 pm, at Earth Hub Nelson, 235 Haven Road, Nelson. Koha entry. The book will be available to purchase at the event and also from Page & Blackmore Booksellers.

Dr Loomis is an economic anthropologist specialising in the political economy of the oil and gas industry. He was Professor of Development Studies at Waikato University before becoming a senior policy advisor under successive National and Labour governments. 

The Predatory Delay Diaries is a continuation of investigations Dr Loomis began in his 2017 book Petroleum Development and Environmental Conflict in Aotearoa New Zealand. The research identifies the key players and alliances behind the campaign; the lobbying strategies, misinformation and PR spin that PEPANZ and industry executives have adopted or borrowed from overseas; and how these have influenced Coalition Government policies.


Loomis's study suggests further supply-side measures besides the exploration ban the Government could adopt if it heeded the Secretary General's call and urgently phased out oil and gas exploration and production. If you care about climate change and want to know where the petroleum industry's predatory delay campaign is vulnerable to concerted citizen action as well as bolder Government measures, then this book is essential reading. http://www.terrenceloomis.ac.nz/
GOLDEN BAY WRITERS GROUP 

The Golden Bay Writers Group usually meet on the first Saturday of each month in the morning at the Wholemeal Café, 60 Commercial Street, Takaka. Meet up to connect, work on writing projects and share feedback in a supportive way.
The next meeting is on Saturday 12 September, 10 am – 12 noon. Feeling knackered? Time to cleanse constraint. Join us for a writing adventure with abandon and a whimsy of recklessness. The theme this month is rivers and horses. First there will be a prompt and structure to write a short poem, and then a longer write and read with supportive responses.

Everyone is welcome to Golden Bay Writers Group meetings. For more 

information contact Jay Indik at jayindik@icloud.com
NELSON ROMANCE WRITERS 

The Nelson branch of Romance Writers of NZ (RWNZ) usually meet on the second Saturday of every month. They meet at 2 pm at the National Party Office, corner of Waimea & Quarantine Roads, Nelson. Visitors are always welcome. If you are not an RWNZ member already, you are welcome to attend a meeting before deciding to join.
The next meeting will be on Saturday 12 September, when Jaclyn Rosamond will talk about advertising and marketing.
For more information contact LaVerne Clark at 03-546 4440, email 4clarksnelson@gmail.com.

MARLBOROUGH WRITERS 

Marlborough Writers meet on the third Tuesday of the month in the Louvre Room at Fairweathers, 36 Scott Street, Blenheim. Visitors are always welcome. A gold coin donation is requested to cover website costs. 

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 15 September at noon. The writing exercise is up to 200 words on the topic ‘The secret’, which is carried over from the cancelled August meeting. 
For more information contact Annette Rattray at annetterattray@hotmail.com, phone 03-573 6629 or 021 232 8040.

RICHMOND WRITING GROUP
The Richmond Writing Group is for adults with an interest in writing – whether you’re just thinking about starting to write something, you’re a published author, or somewhere in between. The group meets on the third Tuesday of the month, 1 – 3 pm, in the Constance Barnicoat Room at Richmond Library. In the first hour there is an author talk, then from 2 pm everyone is welcome to join the Richmond Writing Group for an hour of discussion or creative writing exercises in a relaxed, supportive atmosphere. It’s free to attend and anyone of any ability can come. Bring writing materials.
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The next meeting is on Tuesday 15 September when the guest speaker will be Judith Fisher, author of Off the Hook: One woman’s search for happiness and adventure on land and sea.

Off the Hook is an extraordinary memoir that covers ten years of change from dependent wife and mother in Mauritius, dumped for a younger model, to independent worldwide traveller, fisherwoman and happy survivor with a new name and a new country. It is a true story written to encourage those who suddenly face life alone in middle age.

This event will be held in-person at Richmond Library if we are at Level 1. If we are in Levels 2, 3 or 4, it will be held via Zoom. We will update this information to include Zoom details if we discover closer to the time that we will not be in Level 1.

For more information about the Writing Group contact Pania Walton, Promotions Assistant, Richmond Library at pania.walton@tasman.govt.nz
The launch of Off the Hook which was scheduled to take place at Motueka Library on 1 September will now take place on Wednesday 23 September (provided we are then in Level 1).

LIVE POETS SOCIETIES
NEXT MEETINGS SHARE GUEST POET

The September meetings of the Nelson, Motueka and Golden Bay Live Poets Societies feature guest poet Gary Elford.
 A Christchurch-based poet and entertainer, Gary has been writing and performing poetry for the last 25 years. Born and raised on the Mid North Coast of New South Wales, he was exposed early to the joys of bush poetry through the writing of Lawson, Kendall, and of course Banjo Peterson. He has self-published four books of poetry, in a range of styles from epic historical pieces to humorous stories of people and situations. 
Gary will be appearing at the Live Poets meetings as follows:

Nelson Live Poets, Tuesday 15 September, 7 pm at The Prince Albert, 113 Nile Street, Nelson. Bring a poem to share or just enjoy the show. Singer songwriters are also welcome. To read, simply sign up on the night. Koha entry. For more information contact Deirdre Lusby at dlusby@xtra.co.nz, 027 643 5123.

Motueka Live Poets, Wednesday 16 September, 7 pm at Motueka Yacht Club, Ward Street, Port Motueka. Everyone is welcome to attend or participate. Gold coin koha entry. For more information contact Maggie Brown at mzbrown@slingshot.co.nz , phone 03-9298150 or text 021-1280991.

Golden Bay Live Poets, Thursday 17 September, 7.30 pm, The Mussel Inn, Onekaka, Golden Bay. Everyone is welcome to attend or participate. Bring a poem to share, or just enjoy the show. Singer-songwriters are also welcome. Koha entry. For further information please contact Mark Raffills at mark@drycrust.com
BOOK LAUNCH IN WESTPORT
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Everyone is welcome to the EPIC Centre, 10A Lyndhurst Street in Westport on Friday 25 September at 5.30 pm for the launch of A Little Blue, written and illustrated by Jeanette Goode. Because of Covid restrictions the event will be by invitation with RSVP. If anyone would like to attend, contact Jeanette on alittleblueinfo@gmail.com and she will send you an invitation.

Simmy is sent to live with his father on the West Coast of the South Island. He finds himself in a quiet rural place, devoid of technology. There is no internet and no mobile phone coverage! How will he survive away from his mum, his friends and the city life he is accustomed to? It takes a while to get used to living in such a remote and isolated place. He is forced to pick up a pen and write letters home to his mum to communicate his frustration and loneliness. When he realises she is ill and cannot respond, he knows he has to be brave. It is the kororā, little blue penguins who capture his attention and change the way he sees the world.

A Little Blue is a hand-illustrated picture book for 8- to12-year-olds. It is particularly relevant for reluctant readers as Jeanette has drawn the pictures to tell a slightly different and deeper story.  It is a tale of love and the arresting power of nature.

This is the first book in a series created by Jeanette about threatened species of Aotearoa New Zealand. It is endorsed by the West Coast Penguin Trust, with a donation from every sale of the book going towards conservation and protection of the kororā, the little blue penguins. The project was developed with the help of Co-Starters, a business start-up programme funded by Development West Coast.
Copies of the book will be available for purchase for $22.99 at the launch, where there will be readings and refreshments. The book can be bought from www.jeanettegoode.co.nz and from selected book and gift stores nationwide.

WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME POSTPONED 

Because of uncertainty about Covid-19 Alert Levels, Writers at Lunchtime has been postponed until Wednesday 7 October. We hope that by then we will be able to hold a meeting without having to maintain social distancing. We also look forward to a new venue! More information will follow as soon as possible. If you have any queries in the meantime, please contact Lucy on 021 146 5864.

ZEPHYR SHORT STORY COMPETITION

Run in association with Wellington Branch, NZSA, the Zephyr Short Story Prize is open for entries. There are two categories: Junior (18 years and under), for stories up to 100 words, with free entry; Open, for stories up to 1500 words, entry fee $20. Prizes for the Open Section are: First – $300 book tokens, $150 cash; Second – $200 book tokens, $100 cash; Third – $100 book tokens, $50 cash. Email submissions only. Entry closes on 30 September.  For full conditions of entry and how to enter, go to: https://zephyrstories.wordpress.com/
POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for September is Conversation with Husband by Shona Mclean. 
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criterion is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

The ‘window poems’ are published in the biennial Horizons anthologies, which also feature the winning stories from the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competitions. Every author included in the anthology receives a free copy.  

The poems that appeared during 2015 and 2016 were published in Horizons 3, 
and the poems displayed during 2017 and 2018 are included in Horizons 4, published in September 2019. Both anthologies can be purchased here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html 
